Mansfield District Hackney Carriage and Private Hire Licence Holders Forum
Notes of Meeting held on 25th October 2017

Present: Chair, Councillor Sid Walker Chair of Licensing Committee, Director of Governance, Members of the Licensing Committee, Mrs Jacqueline Collins, Licensing Team Leader Stephen Eyre, Licensing Officers Alan Knight and Mark Webster and 22 members of the trade.

1) Introductions. No apologies.
2) Fire extinguisher requirement – Mr W Hewitt. 
Mr Hewitt was of the opinion that fire extinguishers were of no use as they were unlikely to put out a car fire as they were so small. Drivers haven’t had training in their use and other councils have removed the condition to carry them. He was of the opinion that it could be used as a weapon.
Comment: Fire extinguishers are a requirement of the vehicle licence and provided by the licence holder. No training is given by MDC in their use.

Concern was expressed by a Councillor that if a MDC licensed vehicles didn’t carry a fire extinguisher and a fire did break out how this might reflect on MDC.

ACTION: That the Licence Holders Representative Committee come back to the next meeting with views of the trade.
3) Replacement of black cab in the event of non-fault insurance write off – Mr G Corden. 
Mr Corden outlined a financial issue that a driver might face if their black cab was an insurance write off. New hackney carriage licences can only be granted to vehicles that are wheelchair accessible and by their very nature expensive to purchase. If a driver spends a lot of money on a vehicle and then it is written off after, say, 5 years then the driver would be in financial dire straits as they could still be paying off one vehicle whilst trying to get a loan for a replacement.
Comment: New HC licences are only granted to wheelchair accessible vehicles. MDC will not license vehicles that have been previously been insurance write offs. Replacement vehicles must be less than one year old.

There was a request that there be a change in policy to allow a similar replacement when a vehicle is written off. There was a discussion on the possibility of using gap insurance (i.e. insurance to cover the difference between the insurance write off value and the true value of the vehicle). It was felt that this wouldn’t cover the problem and that such insurance wasn’t available for taxis.
ACTION: That this matter be part of a consultation to update the HC/PH policy.
4) Working Conditions – Mr C Riley. 
Mr Riley gave details of the anger and concern within the trade about the way drivers were being treated by the council. He was of the opinion that the number of drivers should be capped so that drivers could earn a decent living. He expressed criticism of the Licensing Team Leader for some of his comments at a meeting earlier in the year and cited several passages from a letter to Mr Ben Bradley MP and solicitor Martin Lee in respect of drivers using Queens Walk. Fees had been increased 40% and the bus station rank was dead. A councillor mentioned doing a site visit with Alan Meale MP some time ago to propose a different route for drivers but drivers were against and so it was never instigated. Driver, Mr Norman, suggested a possible new rank site on Queen Street near to the Co-op. This will be investigated by officers. Mr Riley has done a financial breakdown and is concerned that the amount of money being taken out of the town by ‘out-of-town’ licensed drivers. He stated that attempts should be made by the Council to dissuade these drivers from using the town. Mr Norman compared the differences between MDC and Wolverhampton City Council in their approach to licensing vehicles and drivers. Wolverhampton is less stringent with their application requirements. Skegness council has banned Wolverhampton vehicles. The Licensing Team Leader stated his frustration at the way the law currently stands and would do anything to get it changed to support Mansfield drivers. Suggestions from the floor included a taxi marshal and the provision of an out-of-town area where PH vehicles can congregate, MDC enforcement should be from 2 to 4am when most of the problems arise. Licensing officer, Mr Knight was thanked for dealing with a complaint where an out-of-town HC was parked on a MDC rank. A councillor assured the meeting that MDC are trying to improve the ranks in the town.
Comment: Hackney carriages not licensed by MDC can be used in other local authority areas as private hire vehicles. They must be pre-booked and cannot ply for hire or use ranks. East Lindsey District Council (Skegness) has been contacted and they have not banned or conducted any action against any vehicles licensed by Wolverhampton City Council. They are free to use that town in the same way as they can use Mansfield. 
ACTIONS: A proposal to introduce taxi marshals to the town will be investigated. A letter will be sent to Ben Bradley MP by the Council on behalf of the meeting to ask for support for a change of law. The Licensing Team Leader will meet with Mr Norman to investigate his rank suggestion near to the Co-op shop.
There was a break from 11:15 to 11:25am. 

5) Discipline and Appeals system – Mr C Riley. 
6) Mr Riley outlined the harshness of the points system. He asked for the points system to be reassessed and would welcome a softer approach from the Council. The Licensing Team Leader put into perspective the point of the penalty points system – it was there to make it a quick and easy way to respond to minor indiscretions by drivers. There was no need to arrange hearings, with drivers not losing earning potential to attend. The points are removed after 12 months. Mr Riley believed that previous points have been used against drivers. If a driver incurs 12 penalty points within 12 months then they will have the chance to put their to a panel hearing. The Licensing Team Leader wasn’t aware of any driver who had yet achieved 12 penalty points.
7) Finance – Mr C Riley. 
Mr Riley had previously mentioned the 40% increase in licence fees and it wasn’t discussed further. Mr Germain pointed out that a fee quoted in the Chad fee increase advert is at odds with the one being charged (Mr Germain has been consulted and he believes he is mistaken). However, the current tariff chart was discussed and a show of hands indicated that the majority of the trade were in favour of an increase. There had been no increase for 6 years and Mansfield District Council was well down the list of councils and the fees they charge. Mr Norman expressed his disapproval as it would in his opinion depress demand further. It was suggested that there was a separate tariff for Sundays. Licensing Team Leader said he would support an increase in the tariff if that’s what the trade wanted.
ACTIONS: The trade to bring back to the next meeting a proposed tariff for consideration.
8) ‘Flying’ – Mr C Riley. 
Already discussed during the course of the meeting.
9) Parking on Leeming Street – Mr C Riley. 
The parking enforcement on Leeming Street is conducted by Nottinghamshire County Council.
10) Refusal of Small Taxi Fares – Mr C Riley. 
Mr Riley accepted this conduct was wrong but wanted to appeal on behalf of the drivers as times were hard and drivers were acting out of desperation. The Licensing Team Leader made the point that the practice was illegal being an offence under the Local Government (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 1976 as well as being a safeguarding issue. If it transpired that a driver had failed to take a fare a short distance and because of that refusal the person suffered harm as a vulnerable person then it would be considered whether that driver was fit & proper. If the answer was ‘no’ then they would lose their licence.
11) Queens Walk – Mr C Riley. 
Mr Riley was concerned regarding the enforcement measures brought against drivers found parking on Queens Walk. He hopes that cordial relations could be resumed.
12) Rank on Queens Street – Mr C Riley. 
This has been discussed previously in the meeting and the Licensing Team Leader went on record to state his belief that it should be lengthened. As part of the discussion it was requested that consideration be given to training police officers in HC/PH law. Some officers don’t have a grasp of some of the law.
13) Legal Explanation for ‘Out-of-town’ taxis working in Mansfield –
The Licensing Team Leader gave run down of the law on this matter.
14) Road Closures for Christmas lights switch-on –
The Licensing Team Leader handed round a map showing road closures. Queen Street was not part of those closures.
15) Use of Ranks – 
The Licensing Team Leader gave a law update on rank usage.
16) DBS Update Service – 
The Licensing Team Leader urged drivers to sign up to the DBS Update Service as it would save problems at renewal time. Also if a driver has a change of circumstances e.g. change of bank they should update DBS with their new details.
17) Changes to Forum setup and date of next meeting – 
It was agreed that Wednesday morning was a suitable time and if possible the date of the next meeting would be at 10am on Wednesday 6th December 2017. This date would be confirmed once it was established the Council Chamber was available.
18) AOB
a. There was an explanation of the recent fee increases. There had been no increase for many years and the Council made a decision that there would like full cost recovery from their licensing section. The trade agreed that small frequent increases were better than large infrequent increases.

b. There was a question about medicals. Currently policy dictates that drivers must be examined by the Peter Smyth Company of doctors. Their fees were £100 per examination which was thought to be too costly

ACTION: It was proposed that drivers should be permitted to go to their own doctors. 

Meeting ended at 12.20pm.
